[image: image1.jpg]


   Eagle Bend North Homeowners Association

PO Box 1393 ( Bigfork, MT 59911 ( (406) 837-4536

www.eaglebendnorth.com
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

FRIDAY MAY 5, 2006 – 9:00 AM
EAGLE BEND CLUBHOUSE 

1. Call to order & establish a quorum – The meeting was called to order at 9:05 AM by President, Jim Sewell.  Board members present were President, Jim Sewell; Vice President, Dick Hammer; Secretary/Treasurer; Stella Rice, Dennis Yarbrough and Patti Rice.  Guests present were Bob Kimball, President of Eagle Bend HOA; Eagle Bend North owners, Carolyn Barnes, Pete Rice, Dave and Darleen Hilde, Dorothy Nagy, Myron & Connie Achenbach; Architectural Committee members, Patti Rice, Beth Kahanek and Dave Hilde; Common Area Committee members, Sherri Ryan and Marge Hoene and Golden Eagle Townhomes representative, Ivan Halksworth.  
2. Approval of minutes of prior meeting on February 3, 2006 – The Board reviewed the minutes from the prior Board meeting.  Dennis Yarbrough made a motion to approve the minutes. Dick Hammer seconded the motion and all Board members were in favor.
3. Treasurer’s Report – Jessica Glazier presented the Board with a balance sheet, unpaid bills detail, customer balance summary and budget vs. actual expenses reports.  The checking account has a balance of $2,623.51 before the payment of the May bills.  The savings account has a balance of $63,495.75.  The architectural account has a balance of $20,295.07.  Architectural refunds to be returned upon construction completion total $20,000.00.  Certificate of Deposit #9000974 has a balance of $4,510.23.  Certificate of Deposit #9001063 has a balance of $5,356.89.  Certificate of Deposit #9001150 has a balance of $12,500.00.  Our accounts payable this month are $1,376.23.   Patti Rice made a motion to approve the Treasurers report. Stella seconded the motion and all Board members were in favor.
4. Bob Kimball President of Eagle Bend HOA – Bob shared with those present that Eagle Bend HOA is in the process of discussing the installation of gates at the entrances of Eagle Bend.  Bob stated some of the reasons gates are being considered at this time consist of concern for safety with the increased use of Golf Terrace as a through road and increased use by construction vehicles with the surrounding growth.  Also of concern is the life expectancy and maintenance of the road as it was never intended for the amount of traffic it is currently under.  Another concern is the amount of vandalism the homeowners association, individual homeowners and the golf course have incurred over the past couple of years.  Bob Kimball has had preliminary discussions with the golf course regarding the potential installation of gates. 
5. Architectural Committee Report – Patti Rice presented the Board with a report. 
· Two new construction approvals
-Lot 52; 227 Bridger Drive; Barbara and Carl Henry

-Lot 112; 239 Bridger Drive; Clay Emmertt
· One home addition construction approval

-Lot 107; 249 Bridger Drive; Dave & Darleen Hilde

· One Construction Deposit Refund Approval

-Lot 108; 247 Bridger Drive; Patricia Rice

· Two Preliminary design review applications

-Lot 11/12; 141/143 Colter Loop; Norred

-Lot 23/24; 103/105 Baylie Drive;  Loptien

· Denial of request to rotate and move town home lot plot

-Lot 23/24; 103/105 Colter Loop; Loptien

· Two letters to contractors for signs not complying with architectural guidelines

Dennis Yarbrough made a motion to approve the Architectural Committee’s report, Dick Hammer seconded the motion and all Board members were in favor.
6. Discussion and Approval of staff revisions to Architectural Controls – The Board reviewed the proposed revisions to the Architectural Controls.  Jim Sewell addressed the item discussing the Uniform Building Code.  Dave Hilde suggested removing this item from the Controls.  Jim Sewell will contact the association attorney and it will be removed if counsel approves.  Jim Sewell also reviewed the item in relation to allowed building height and stated he believes we need to reference where the height is measured from.  Pete suggested we check with the county to see how they reference building height so that we correspond with county standard.  Jim will check with the county on this item and the Architectural Controls will be worded accordingly.  The final item Jessica pointed out that Jim may want to check with association legal counsel is whether or not the Committee has the authority through the Architectural Controls to implement fines for failure to comply.  Jim will check with legal counsel on this item as well.  Dennis made a motion to approve the changes pending approval from attorney on the above discussed items. Dick seconded the motion and all Board members were in favor. 
7. Common Area Development Committee Report – Marge Hoene introduced Ivan Halksworth.  Ivan represents the Golden Eagle Townhomes and has been working with Marge regarding the common area development needs for Lot 2.  Marge requested approval from the Board for Ivan to join the Common Area Development Committee.  Patti made a motion to approve Ivan joining the committee.  Dennis seconded the motion and all Board members were in favor.  Marge reviewed the Committees proposals for the following areas.
A. Right of Way - Tom Ask with Golf Northwest has agreed to provide water for irrigation to the townhome common area strip of land that runs along Holt Drive up to the marquee.  The committee also proposed the complete shrub removal/clearing and grading of the remaining right of ways and installation of irrigation from the North Bridger marquee to Chapman Hill Drive, trees installed along the North side of the townhomes along Holt Drive and to move larger rock to this area as part of the landscaping.  Estimated Eagle Bend North costs for area total $16,660.00.  The Committee met with Tom Ask regarding the golf course proposed installation of fencing.  The Golf Course has decided on posts with cable.  The golf course if paying for the fence and will be asking Eagle Bend North for a contribution for the portions that border Eagle Bend North.  The work will be done this fall.  
B. Lot 2 Common Area – The committee proposed to clean up the two designated landscaped areas, install new edging and bark mulch and irrigation for this area.  The Golf Course has agreed to provide water for irrigation.  The townhome association will pay for the electrical charges and Eagle Bend North will pay for the other improvements.  Estimated Eagle Bend North costs for this area total $5,435.00.
C. Marquee on Golden Bear/Holt Drive – The committee proposed to remove all ground cover and transplant some of the items; raise the marquee 2 feet, remove the signage, powder coat and re-weld to marquee and install lighting.  Estimated Eagle Bend North costs for this area total $3,765.00

D. Marquee on Bridger Drive & Holt – The committee proposed to remove ground cover, shrubs, plants, etc.  Remove the signage, powder coat and re-weld to marquee. Estimated Eagle Bend North costs for this area total $350.00

E. Marquee on N Bridger Drive & Holt – The committee proposed to connect the existing irrigation to Golf Northwest’s.  Raise the marquee two feet.  Remove signage, powder coat and re-weld to marquee.  Remove ground cover, shrubs, plants, etc.  Grade for easy mowing and install sod or seed.  Install shrubbery as year round greenery around meter posts and electrical box.  Estimated Eagle Bend North costs for this area total $2,705.00.
F. Cougar Loop – The committee proposed establishing the area as a Memorial Park in memory of Mervin Nagy.  Installation of a rock to make a burmed area for signage and install signage for park.  Owners will have the ability to purchase trees and plaques in memorial or dedication of individuals for the park.  Estimated Eagle Bend North costs for this area total $525.00

G. Additional miscellaneous supplies and labor were listed separately and reviewed.
Marge stated that the projects will be an ongoing process throughout the summer.  Marge will attend each of the Board meetings and update the Board as to the progress being made.  Dennis made a motion that the landscape development projects be authorized in the amount of $32,840.00 with the plans in accordance as the Committee presented today.  Stella seconded the motion and all Board members were in favor.

8. Funding for mowing undeveloped lots & status of contract for 2006 – Jessica presented the Board with three bids for vacant lot mowing.  The Board reviewed the bids.  Patti made a motion to accept the bid from Don Goodell with Affordable Yard Service. Dick Hammer seconded the motion and all Board members were in favor.  Dennis Yarbrough made a recommendation that the Association pay for mowing the vacant lots as it has already been budgeted for this year and put this item to the general membership for a vote at the Annual meeting in order to guide the Board in setting the budget for 2007.  Pete Rice asked the Board to consider weed spraying for the vacant lots as there is a noxious weed problem with many of the lots.  Jim suggested we also look into the weed spraying issue at the Annual meeting discussion.
9. Board of Directors Organization – President, Jim Sewell asked the Board for their input as to whether it is appropriate to modify the number of Board members from seven to five.  Dennis Yarbrough stated that he believes that five Board members would be more easily accomplished given the fact that we have three seats up for election this summer as well as two vacancies with terms through the Annual meeting in 2007 to fill.  Dennis made a motion that we set the Board at five members for the upcoming year.  Dick seconded the motion.  
Patti Rice suggested that the Board did not even know there were two empty positions to fill until the last Board meeting and that we attempted to discuss filling those positions but did not have time at the meeting due to Jim having to leave the conference call.  Patti asked the Board  - If we have not even attempted to fill the positions how do we know we can’t get a quorum with seven members?  
Stella Rice stated that she believes we have Board members who have missed several meetings and are not honoring the commitment they have made to the Board and she believes those positions could be filled with people who are willing to make the commitment.  
Dave Hilde stated that he was the President of the Eagle Bend HOA Board for three years and they met monthly with seven members without problem.  Dave stated he believes seven is more manageable and brings more diversity to the floor.  
Pete Rice pointed out the Board has not exercised their power to remove a Board member who is not participating in attending the meetings and is an integral part of a successful Board.  Pete also pointed out that a seven member Board quorum is four people with a majority being three whereas a five member Board quorum is three people with a majority being two and that he does not believe a majority of two is a fair way to represent the membership of 120 lots.  Several homeowners in attendance stated they agreed.  Patti Rice suggested that she understands life circumstances come up however, if a Board member is not able to fulfill their commitment they should resign.  Jim Sewell responded to Pete’s statement of voting someone off of the Board stating that we are all neighbors and he would not be comfortable asking a Board member to leave the Board.  Jim stated he is interested in efficient operation of the organization and he believes it is not efficient to deal with a seven member Board.  
Beth Kahanek suggested a temporary solution might be to appoint two people to fill the vacant positions in the interim and then revisit the issue at the Annual meeting and see how many people run for the vacant Board positions and see how the general membership feels about reducing the number of Board members.  Pete Rice stated that he believes now is an  opportunistic time to address this issue rather than at the last Board meeting when the resignations were received and there were still seven Board members to vote on the issue and he believes this would  not be appreciated by the general membership.  Dave Hilde stated he believes the Board should appoint two members to fill the current vacancies and let the item come before the general membership at the Annual meeting to decide.  Jim stated the By Laws allow for the Board to make the decision.  Dave stated that it may be appropriate according to the By Laws but not representative of how the membership feels. Carol Barnes stated that she realized both sides of the issue however she is in favor of maintaining a seven member Board.  Myron Achenbach addressed the Board stating it has been his experience with serving on the Bigfork Harbor HOA Board that if this item is tabled the Board needs to fill the two vacant positions.   
Patti made a motion to amend the motion on the table to defer action on reducing the size of the Board until it can be put before the general membership at the Annual meeting.  The motion was seconded by Stella. Patti, Stella and Dick were in favor of the motion.  Jim and Dennis were opposed to the motion.  

· Number

Jim Sewell made a motion to appoint himself, Jim Sewell as well as Dick Hammer and Tim Ryan as the nominating committee.  Dick Hammer seconded the motion.  Dick, Jim and Dennis were in favor of the motion.  Patti and Stella abstained from voting. 
10. Dave Hilde explained that last year the Golf Course asked the homeowners along the slope of the Northern part of Bridger Drive to groom their property down to and including some of the golf course area and in exchange the golf course promised to irrigate and seed the area which has yet to be completed.  Pete Rice asked the Board to write a letter to Golf Northwest and request that the slope be irrigated and seeded as was promised last year.  Pete Rice asked the Board if there is any form of documented agreement on file with the Association between the Association and Golf Northwest regarding the landscaping improvements specifically the irrigation the golf course is providing.  Jim Sewell stated that there is not and that he believes to some degree we have to have good faith in the Golf Course acting as a good partner in these projects and that it may not serve us to ask for documentation of all that has been agreed upon and implemented.  Pete Rice stated he was concerned as to what could happen with the Association incurring the expense of switching over all of our irrigation systems to run off of the golf course if in the future the golf course sells and we have no binding written agreement as to our provided use of the water with the new owners.

11. Eagle Bend Grill – Jim Sewell asked the Board if anyone had strong feelings about the lack of the Grill availability and standard. The Board unanimously supported the desire for a better standard with the golf course restaurant.  Jim will speak with the Eagle Bend HOA and Harbor Village HOA Presidents to see if they are interested in jointly addressing this issue with the golf course. 
12. Future meeting dates  
A. Board Meeting Date  – Friday June 16, 2006     9:00 AM
B. Annual Homeowners Meeting Date  - Saturday July 15, 2006  9:00 AM               

13. Adjournment – there being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 11:25 AM.
14. Executive Session – The meeting was followed by a brief executive session. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jessica E. Glazier

Business Manager

JES Management, Inc.
